
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 2023
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine

Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Melisa Doig, Human Resource Director; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Tammi Mickel, Assistant Assessor; Michael Luth, Police Chief; Steele McCurdy, Fire Chief; David Stairs, Patriot RECC Director of Operations; Bud Roberton, Finance Committee Chair; Donald Black and Garrett Boles, Board of Assessors
Mr. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Pine wanted to commend the Commemorations and Celebrations Committee for a wonderful Veterans Day Ceremony.  In addition, she also wanted to take a moment to remember Mr. David Moulton, who passed away shortly before his 88th birthday. She explained Mr. Moulton was a well-known homebuilder and resident of Skyfields Drive. He made an enormous impact on the Town of Groton. Throughout his career, he built more than 600 homes and was involved in developing several housing developments in the Four Corners area of Town. He also built the Shaw’s Plaza with the late Mr. Bob Lacombe. Mr. Moulton donated 400 acres of land to Mass Audubon and also donated land to Groton Electric Light Department and Groton Water Department. In addition, he built nine affordable units and sold them to the Housing Authority. His generosity has benefited everyone in Groton; he will be sorely missed. Mr. Reilly said the Town of Groton is fortunate to have a lot of generous people like Mr. Lacombe and Mr. Moulton. Mr. Reilly wanted to publicly thank Mr. Don Black for all of his unnoticed work for the Town of Groton, as well. 
Mr. Cunningham wanted to thank the Webber family for hosting the Senior Thanksgiving Dinner at Gibbet Hill. He also mentioned that the Police and Fire Departments had provided transportation to the venue. 
Mr. Haddad announced the Town Hall Hours for the Thanksgiving Holiday week. The hours are as follows: Monday from 8:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., Tuesday from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., and Wednesday from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. The Town Hall will be closed on Thursday, November 23rd, and Friday, November 24th.
Mr. Haddad explained Groton is a Green Community and said he has been considering switching the Town's fleet to electric vehicles. He mentioned that Lawrence Academy gifts the Town $15,000 annually for various projects. To make use of this gift, Mr. Haddad decided to lease an electric vehicle for the Inspectors when conducting inspections around the Town. The first electric vehicle, a Nissan LEAF, will be leased for three years and fully funded by the Lawrence Academy gift fund. Mr. Haddad expressed his gratitude towards Lawrence Academy for the grant.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD
None
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Jennifer Moore to the Historic Districts Commission with a Term to Expire on June 30, 2026.
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager's appointment of Jennifer Moore to the Historic Districts Commission with a term to expire on June 30, 2026. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
2. Proposal from the Town Manager to Join Patriot Regional Dispatch (Pepperell, Townsend, and Ashby).
Police Chief Luth, Fire Chief McCurdy, and David Stairs, Director of the Pepperell RECC Director of Operations, were in attendance. A few Groton Dispatchers were also in attendance for the discussion.

Mr. Haddad said things were happening fast, and he is working hard to overcome a $3.9 anticipated deficit for FY 2025. He has a few things on the agenda that he will request the Board to take action on quickly. He explained that everything he is doing is in the best interest of the town and its taxpayers.  He took a moment to apologize to the Groton Dispatchers for being the last to find out about potentially joining the Patriot Regional Dispatch, which would affect them the most. He asked them to come that evening to listen in and ask questions. He was happy they were in attendance.
Mr. Haddad said they have been conducting a top-to-bottom review of all Town operations to find ways to improve the delivery of services, find economies and potential consolidations, and find other opportunities to save money to offset the anticipated FY 2025 Budget Deficit. He said last year, they hired Municipal Resources, Inc. to conduct a study of the dispatch operation and to provide recommendations to improve the overall operation. One of the recommendations was to “seek additional communities to join our Regional Emergency Communications Center (RECC).” He explained they’ve had difficulty filling the vacancies within the Department.  Mr. Haddad said that one previously approved position had been eliminated due to budget reductions. Due to all of this, Police Chief Michael Luth, Fire Chief Steele McCurdy, and Mr. Haddad have been looking for ways to either bring more communities to Groton’s RECC or join another RECC. He said after a thorough review of options and looking at ways to improve operations, they believe the best decision would be to join the Patriot RECC, located at the Pepperell Police Station. Patriot is currently made up of the Towns of Pepperell, Townsend, and Ashby. He explained that Patriot is a very successful RECC and has been managed extremely well by Mr. David Stairs, the Patriot RECC Director of Operations. 

Mr. Stairs has been in touch with the State 911 Department, and they fully support the merger of Groton’s RECC with Patriot. He said the state is recommending and encouraging this. The Town of Groton receives approximately $250,000 annually in State 911 Grants to supplement Groton’s RECC operating expenses.  Based on the States’ support of the proposed merger, they have tentatively approved a Grant that will pay both Groton and Dunstable’s assessment to Patriot at 100% for the first three years, 50% in year four, and 25% in year five. He said that money was important, but it was not the driving factor. The Town appropriates approximately $500,000 annually to operate Groton’s RECC. Mr. Stairs said he would be willing to hire Groton’s dispatchers. Employees have accrued vacation and sick time, and he would like to move that over laterally. Mr. Haddad said there are some union issues that would need to be bargained, but he would like to keep them as whole as possible. The Dispatchers would become employees of the Town of Pepperell. To join the Patriot RECC, they would need to expand their current facility to account for the added personnel needed to operate the RECC, costing approximately $100,000. Mr. Haddad said the Town of Groton has appropriated $155,000 to expand its RECC. That funding would be available to assist Pepperell in expanding their facility. The Groton Police Station would make some improvements by installing new doors and cameras to account for the lack of dedicated personnel to monitor the property. The remaining $55,000 could go towards these improvements. He explained an estimate was being put together, and they may need additional funding, which would be sought at the Spring Town Meeting from Free Cash. Chief Luth would like to hire a civilian employee to work in the front of the station during the day. He felt this was very important to maintain the excellent dispatch service that the town has now. Mr. Haddad recommended that the Groton Select Board vote to join the Patriot RECC on or about July 1, 2024, as he believed this was in the best interest, both operationally and financially, for the Town of Groton. He explained that the Town of Dunstable would also need to join the Patriot RECC. Their Board of Selectmen will discuss this at their Tuesday, November 21st meeting. Should the Groton Select Board and Dunstable Selectmen vote to join Patriot, the Pepperell, Townsend, and Ashby Select Boards would need to vote to approve this and enter into a five-town IMA for this purpose. 
Comments/Questions

Mr. Cunningham said there were a lot of moving parts to this proposal.
Ms. Manugian asked Mr. Haddad if he was looking for the Board to decide to move forward that evening or confirm that they were all in. Mr. Haddad said he would like the Board to confirm they were all in to reach the July 1st deadline. He said there was a lot of planning and coordination with the state and communities. Ms. Manugian assumed the July 1st deadline would maximize the town's savings. Mr. Stairs said they could apply for grants before July 1st to meet that deadline, or they would have to wait another year.
Ms. Pine asked if the town would still receive the state 911. Mr. Haddad said the 911 grant, which is approximately $250,000, would now go to the Patriot RECC so they can fund Groton’s first three years in the RECC.
Mr. Pisani asked when they would find out if dispatchers would be brought on to Patriot. Mr. Stairs said he met with the dispatchers and would want to hire them.

Mr. Reilly asked how many full-time dispatchers were there right now. Mr. Stairs informed him there were ten, including himself, but he would like fifteen dispatchers. He said a full-time IT professional would also be included in the budget. Mr. Reilly explained that dispatchers were responsible for many things.

Chief Luth said the town was accustomed to having someone at the desk Monday through Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Mr. Haddad explained that if the Select Board does not go with the Regional RECC Center, there would be business as usual at the dispatch center. He also clarified that there were rumors that there would be layoffs, nobody would be laid off. Mr. Haddad said continuing the partnership with Pepperell, Townsend, and Ashby made sense. Police Chief Luth said communications services collaborate frequently with Patriot RECC.
Mr. Pisani asked if the infrastructure on the radio towers would still be used. Chief McCurdy confirmed that they would. 

Mr. Roberton, Finance Committee Chair, wanted to commend Mr. Haddad for thinking outside the box. He said this proposal could potentially reduce 20-25% away from an override. He believes that this option would be a good solution. 

Mr. Haddad said if Dunstable votes to join the RECC and Groton doesn’t, they would lose $250,000 of grant money.
Mr. Haddad asked Mr. Stairs what the deadline would be to move forward by July 1st. Mr. Stairs said he didn’t have a date but expressed it was an aggressive timeline. After extensive deliberation, the Board members expressed their desire to receive more information before deciding. Mr. Haddad would like to bring this back to the Select Board to further discuss on December 4th and asked the Select Board to perform their due diligence.
Proposal from the Town Manager to Leave Minuteman Nashoba Health Group and Procure Health Insurance for Town Employees and Retirees from the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (MIIA). 

Mr. Haddad said in another effort to find efficiencies and cost savings in the FY 2025 Budget, he and Human Resource Director Melisa Doig have been examining the town's membership with Minuteman Nashoba Health Group (MNHG). The Town has been a member of MNHG since 1991. Membership in this group has been very advantageous. As rates have increased, a number of members have left the group and moved to other collaboratives. Several groups have moved to the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (MIIA). MNHG’s Board of Directors is considering dissolving the Group, and a decision is imminent. Mr. Haddad and Ms. Doig had reached out to MIIA with the intent of joining them for Health Insurance in FY 2025. They also have met with the Insurance Advisory Committee seeking their recommendation to join MIIA.  The difference between MNHG and MIIA is that MNHG offers three plans (Tufts, Harvard Pilgrim, and Blue Cross Blue Shield), while MIIA only offers Blue Cross. The plan design is nearly identical, so employees will not lose any current benefits.  Mr. Haddad said they have received the rates from MIIA, and the Town could level-fund Health Insurance in FY 2025 (the town has accounted for a 9% increase in projections), which would be a significant savings in operating expenses next year. He stated that next year, Harvard Pilgrim and Tufts merge. Earlier that day, the unions met and voted unanimously to approve that the Town move the Health Insurance Group to MIIA from Minuteman Nashoba Health Group. He said they have the employees' support for the move. Additionally, he said they would be eligible for $7,500 annually for grants and health equipment. Ms. Doig said retirees would see a 16% decrease next year, which was great. Ms. Pine believes Blue Cross is the best insurance company to deal with. Mr. Haddad wanted to thank Ms. Doig for all her hard work. 
Mr. Reilly made a motion to leave Minuteman Nashoba Health Group and join the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (MIIA). Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimously. 
3. FY 2025 Budget Update.
Mr. Haddad said he is working with Superintendent Laura Chesson and Dunstable Town Administrator Jason Silva to form an Administrators Working Group to study the FY 2025 Budget further. The Working Group would be made up of Mr. Haddad, Dr. Chesson, Mr. Silva, GDRSD Director of Finance Sherry Kersey, Groton Assistant Finance Director/Town Accountant Patricia Dufresne, Groton Finance Committee Chair Bud Robertson, Dunstable Advisory Committee Chair Jake Lewon and School Committee Members Fay Raynor and Lacey McCabe. He hopes to develop more concrete budget proposals and return to the Dunstable and Groton Select Boards and the full Finance /Advisory/School Committees once they have a strategy. The first meeting will be held next Tuesday, November 28, 2023. 
Mr. Haddad said starting the following Monday, the departments will begin presenting their budgets. He said the Department Heads submitted great detailed explanations of the impact of making significant reductions in their operating budgets.
4. Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the End of the Year

 Monday, November 27, 2023

 No Meeting


 Monday, December 4, 2023
Workshop to Discuss Transition to New Light Department    General Manager and Climate Change Initiatives

 Monday, December 11, 2023

 Annual License Renewal






 Public Safety Officials-Review Housing Construction Impact and 
                                                                                Examine Traffic Patterns, etc.

 Monday, December 18, 2023

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Monday, December 25, 2023

 No Meeting (Christmas Day)


 Monday, January 1, 2024

 No Meeting (New Year's Day)


 Monday, January 8, 2024

 Town Manager’s FY 2025 Proposed Budget Presentation
ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Consider Changing the Starting Time of Select Board Meetings from 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. 
Select Board Member Manugian requested that the Board consider changing the start time of meetings to 6:00 p.m. on a regular basis. Mr. Haddad wanted to discuss this request further. He thought 6:00 p.m. would be nice for the employees, and if there were any public hearings, they could be scheduled after 7:00 p.m. Ms. Pine was strongly opposed to changing the meeting start time to 6:00 p.m. She thought this would be an obstacle to people working, and moving the time would make it more difficult for people to attend. Ms. Manugian thought it was worth asking what people thought. Mr. Reilly said he didn’t mind either start time. Mr. Pisani agreed with Ms. Manugian and thought it was better for the employees, and he would prefer the 6:00 p.m. start time. Mr. Cunningham suggested implementing the Select Board start time to 6:00 p.m. for a few months.
Ms. Manugian made a motion to start the Select Board meetings at 6:00 p.m. on a three-month trial basis. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Motion approved by a majority vote, 4 in Favor, one Against- Pine.

2. Consider Approving a One-Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Prescott Community Center/Friends of Prescott for December Open Mic Night on Friday, December 8, 2023 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m.
Ms. Manugian made a motion to approve a One-Day Wine and Malt Beverage License for the Prescott Community Center/Friends of Prescott for December Open Mic Night on Friday, December 8, 2023 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

7:15 P.M. ANNUAL TAX CLASSIFICATION HEARING
Mr. Garrett Boles called the Board of Assessors to order.

The Tax Classification Hearing was held to determine the annual tax levy percentage for Fiscal Year 2024. Principal Assessor Megan Foster and Board of Assessors Members Mr. Don Black and Mr. Garrett Boles attended the hearing to assist with the determination. Assistant Assessor Tammi Mickel was also present at the hearing.

Ms. Foster presented a PowerPoint presentation to the public and the Select Board members, including several important points. The Presentation revealed that there has been a decrease in the tax rate this year despite the rise in property values. The average value of a Single-Family House in Groton is $694,934. It was also noted that currently, there are no parcels in Groton that are classified as open space. Ms. Foster said to apply for the Residential Exemption; this option must be established early in the year, allowing residents to apply for an exemption prior to setting the tax rate. (Please reference the attached Town of Groton Tax Classification Hearing presentation).

Questions/Comments

Mr. Black and Mr. Boles wanted to commend Ms. Mickel and Ms. Foster for their work on the presentation and for setting the tax rate.
Classification Vote Summary

1. Vote for a single tax rate or consider a shift of the tax levy from the Residential class to the Commercial, Industrial, and Personal Property classes.
Ms. Pine moved that the Board use the factor of 1 and vote a single tax rate in the Town of Groton at a tax rate of $15.09. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
2 Vote on whether to adopt a residential and small commercial exemption.

 Ms. Pine moved that they not adopt a residential exemption and adopt a small commercial exemption. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

ON-GOING ISSUES
A. PFAS Issue- If Dunstable passes the ballot question regarding the PFAS mitigation on November 30th, Mr. Haddad said he would start negotiating an Intermunicipal Agreement with the Town of Pepperell.
Ms. Pine started a petition to change the name of Florence Roche Middle School to Marion Stoddard Middle School. The School Committee will consider this change on Wednesday, November 29th.
Approval of Minutes from November 6, 2023
Mr. Pisani made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting from November 6, 2023, as presented. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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